Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting

9.30 Tuesday, 21st January 2014
Brighton Town Hall
Present:
Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership

Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
David Cooper – Allotment Officer, Brighton & Hove City Council

Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation 

Emily Gardiner – Treasurer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Vice Chairman BHAF, Chairman Roedale Allotment Gardens Society

Jan Jonker – Head of Projects and Strategy, Cityparks & Cityclean, BHCC

Emily O’Brien  - Brighton & Hove Food Partnership
Alan Phillips – Chairman BHAF, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group
Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council
Apologies:

None
Minutes of the last meeting:
Minutes agreed
Matters Arising:

None
Review of the final Strategy document:

RW suggested that we discuss the management of the  ‘Plot Choice’ issue separately, which is one of the final issues that needs to be agreed. A lot of work has been going on between AP, MC, RW and JJ on the ‘plot choice’ issue and all parties feel they are close to an agreement.

RH said that he thought that it was something that we could review in real time, so we don’t need to get too caught up in the detail.

VB had circulated a paper entitled ‘Paper to Allotment Strategy Steering Group: Key Issues to be discussed at the Meeting on Tuesday 21st Jan 2014’ to members of the Strategy Steering Group. It was agreed that we would tackle this paper first.

EOB mentioned the necessity of having an ‘Action Plan’, this hasn’t formally been discussed with the Strategy Steering Group. Action Plan to be built into Strategy.

AP said that we’d always envisioned that there would be an action plan and leading to the reformed BHAF  Constitution and structures that will come after the Strategy has been agreed. BHAF will work to ensure there is an active Strategy Steering Group in 2014 until such time as the BHAF Liaison/ wider Forum group becomes active.
RW – Asked whether we are all agreed that this Allotment Strategy Steering Group would continue to meet, after the conclusion of the Strategy.
AP said we need to have a one to two page summary of the Strategy, which could be sent to our members/ press releases etc. This needs to be done soon as our members need some sort of overview as to the detail and recommendations of the Strategy.
 ‘Fast tracking applicants’. 
EG expressed reservations about making subjective decisions on priority to allotment access. JJ said we need to ensure that if something of this nature goes into the Strategy it needs to be watertight. Investigate the options and add in caveats that a process that can be managed fairly and easily. 

JJ – assessing accessibility of service/ plots. RH stressed the importance of monitoring the situation on the ground.
The Council would monitor basic allotment accessibility/ fairness. The Environmental Impacts Assessment would broadly cover this action point.
Site Reps/ Site Stewards:

(see page 16 Strategy Document)

RH clarified some of the detail pertaining to this issue.

Broadly – consultation events/ survey etc. – there is a general feeling that election of site reps/ ie. a more open democratic selection is attractive to plot holders. He didn’t want long term volunteers to be sidelined because they aren’t elected, but at the same time we have a duty to encourage greater democracy in site rep selection and we need to ensure that their successors are elected. 

JJ – enquired as to the exact nature of site reps. Are site reps there to represent the council or plot-holders? RH said we want to reduce this sense of conflict. 

EOB – wondered whether there is a problem of role/ job description. This could be tightened. 

VB wanted clarification that you don’t have to be a serving site rep to help set up an Association – although clearly to be done properly it would involve input from across the site.

JJ wanted clarification as to how site rep election would occur across the city – especially smaller sites. RH said that it would be as simple as the Fed putting notes on gates asking for nominations. If there are no nominations then the current acting ‘site rep’ would simply continue in their current role.
VB – we need to clarify to potential site reps exactly who you’re volunteering for, the Federation or the Council.  VB said the notices on gates asking for nominations could also have information on other ways for people to volunteer.
It was agreed that there will have to be further discussion on this issue. 
RH recommended that we have a ‘Site Rep Steering/ Focus Group’. They would feed into the wider Forum.

At the last Site Rep Meeting the motion was put forward that we have two terms – elected site reps and non-elected site reps, as there was reluctance to split the title into ‘site stewards’ and ‘site reps’. The long term aim as that over the course of the Strategy – 10 years – we would aim to have all sites electing their site reps.
VB worried that the wider allotment forum would not encourage sufficient attendees. JJ felt that the wider Forum would be more a creative meeting, than a whole other group in addition to the Federation, which is already a constituted group. 

RW wondered whether the cost of organizing a wider forum group would be prohibitive.

RH explained that he saw the focus group as replacing the current site reps meetings. 

EOB – recommended that we discuss with site reps how many times a year they want to meet and how many site reps should attend.
Given that these governance issues were raised by the BHAF Strategy Team, over a year ago, there is some frustration that this issue is only now being debated. It was agreed that there is still further discussion needed and if agreement can’t be reached on the detail of governance, then it would be better to continue to work on this beyond the submission date for the Strategy. This was preferable  rather than risk pushing through a compromise that the Governance Working Group cannot support or promote. 
Self-Management:

(pg 20 Strategy Document)

AP stressed that we need to word this section carefully to express that lots of work is already going on.  ie. site reps/ Site Associations
Variable Charging:

(pg 31 Strategy Document)

RW stressed that all concessions must be in alignment with current Council procedures. Asking for voluntary contributions is fine – eg. people on incomes over £35,000 pay an extra £10. Variable price charging would add complexity to the current admin system. 

RW asked DC to look into details of whether the Allotment Finance system could cope with additional payments. Allotment improvement fund – i.e. ensuring additional payments are ring-fenced. It was agreed that it must be voluntary. 
AP said that the paragraph on the top of page 32, needs to be reworded so as not to express the erroneous idea that the BHAF is keen to have a cost neutral service i.e. (self financing) or disproportionate rent rises.  AP and JJ to agree wording of this paragraph.

Non-refundable deposit to go on waiting list. 
This would cover waiting list costs – the meeting was asked how did it feel about people paying a small deposit. Concession holders would not be asked to pay for this. The finance raised from doing this would help fund the waiting list admin charges, so people would receive updates on where they are on the waiting list and other useful information. 
There was a consensus that this fee should be accepted, as neither those renting allotments nor the Council should be expected to meet this cost.
VB directed us to page 24 – recommendations on concessions. VB wondered whether there is any way that the wider Health bid could make up the concession short fall. Tie in to healthy aging. AP stressed the importance of allotments to the wider physical/ mental health across the city and whether funding towards this end could be fed into the allotment budget. 
Deposits for rubbish:

VB – have we agreed that the challenges and costs of implementing a rubbish removal service is too complicated or is it something that we collectively want to pursue? EOB – how would this tie in with other prospective charges like waiting list charge.

MC – enquired as to whether plot-holders could be charged after they’ve given up their plots. JJ – difficulty/ costs of implementing.

VB/ EOB had produced and shared a useful flow diagram entitled, ‘Getting a plot’. 
VB - We may need to clarify whether the current system is fit for purpose. DC – there is a current policy in place, we may just need to amplify/ clarify the process.

VB raised ‘mentoring’ Ensuring there is a supportive system in place – voluntary system whereby new plot holders are able to request help/ mentoring.
VB – perhaps put a flag on the bottom of plots of those existing plot holders who are happy to help. Site Associations would ideally be the first port of call, although the BHAF currently answer all emails from new tenants, looking for advice etc..
EOB asked what system is in place to ensure that plot holders that have not met the minimum standards required of them are supported. 
RH suggested that we collectively agree percentage figures/ targets for site reps. Occupancy rates of sites. DC clarified the time scales of current system of issuing first warnings/ second warnings etc. RH felt sharing plot vacancy figures will help site reps improve meeting vacancy targets. 
Number of plots:

RW said that on sites with a low turnover – ie. no waiting list demands – we should allow people to have additional plots. This means that the Council would not lose valuable income from there being vacant plots in the system.
RH said the current legislation states that a maximum number of plots is 40 poles, before it ceases to be classed as an allotment. JJ stressed the importance of ensuring that the produce raised on plots is for personal use. To ensure that professional market gardeners don’t abuse the system and claim allotment land for personal profit. 
Micro-bed scheme:

VB – ensure that the system is trialed. RH said Roedale Valley would be happy to trial such a scheme. VB recommended that we establish a working group to ensure that this issue is actively pursued. RH recommended that Site Associations/ Community Groups oversees the running of micro-beds. AP suggested that the Food Partnership should consider piloting some projects as well.
VB recommended that we trial micro-beds both with Site Associations and independent of Site Associations. AP suggested that pilots should be underway in 2014.

Rules:

Review every three years with on-going procedure for looking at immediate wording/ revision of certain rules. Liaison Group/ Working Groups would oversee this. 
AP stated the need to emphasize that rules should be supporting the wider strategy and its overall aims in promoting enjoyable, inclusive, affordable and sustainable allotments.
Food Partnership have mechanism for funding, so they could oversee water saving issues and developing  educational projects.

Timetable:
Any punctuation/ details/ corrections pertaining to the Strategy need to be fed back to EOB by Friday 24th January.

28th Jan – we need all detail revisions/ contributions to be submitted to EOB.

 The meeting on the 4th Feb – (Environment Committee) the strategy should be largely agreed and the detail in place.

4th Feb meeting on strategy.  All major issues need to be resolved before this meeting, and the discussion should start on implementation/ action plans.

 4th February pm informal meeting with some of Environment Committee (AB, AP, JJ, VB ?). They won’t be given the full paper – but summaries of history and broad trajectory of Strategy Document presented.

4th March Formal meeting of the Committee– the document needs to be finalized, can’t present a document that differs from the version circulated.

DC to forward ‘Equality Impact Assessment’ report to VB by end of the week ( 24th Jan).
BH – ‘Mental Health and Well-being’ report by Council and Clinical Commissioning Group. Health and Well-being board. Green spaces food growing – wider Strategy Group to be involved in this process. BH to look into linking into any other relevant strategies we can link into.
‘Public Health Outcome Indicators’.

EOB – would like to look at appendices and action plan. 

VB – pull out recommendations from current Strategy Document and apply a ‘who’ and a ‘why’. JJ – based on timescale – is it realistic that we can do this in time?
RH requested that the Strategy goes back to plot holders to ratify. AP said at last AGM it was stated that we thought the Strategy would take 6 months, so we have a mandate to represent our members. Some critic wanted action not “fine words”. Plot-holders had welcomed the very wide consultations but need to know the outcome on key issues very soon.  A summary of Strategy will be received by the BHAF AGM (13th March 2014), noting that it was a living document. It was agreed that the strategy represented the views of the two major surveys and now the focus should be on the action plan in areas of how to work together, plot choice and finances.
EOB – call it Strategy Launch as opposed to an open further plot-holder consultation event. EG – it was an evidence based strategy. It was agreed not to delay the Strategy going to Committee but move ahead with its implementation in 2014, while BHAF needed to circulate the summary of Strategy to our members prior to the AGM. 
Any other Business

None. 
JJ, RW, MC & AP had a brief discussion at the end of the main Strategy Meeting, to discuss details of the management of the ‘Plot Choice’ issue. Both sides are close to agreement.
Dates of next meeting.

4th February 2014 – 9.30am Brighton Town Hall
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